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Lobbyist’s Legislative Report

A Union of Motorcyclists
Dedicated to Freedom of the RoadOCTOBER 2011

The Bailing Wire
Newsletter for Motorcyclists   Volume XXX ISSUE X

by James Lombardo, Lobbyist & 
Assistant Legislative Director

The Legislature has finally recessed until Jan-
uary 5. They sent more than 600 bills to Governor 
Brown for him to sign or veto in the last couple of 
weeks. He has already VETOED SB 105 by Sena-
tor Leland Yee (D–San Francisco) which would 
have required snowboarders and skiers under the 
age of 16 to wear a HELMET! His veto message 
stated while the intent may have been good, rid-
ers and parents should be the ones deciding what 
safety gear to wear and that the Legislature some-
times overreaches on what the government can, or 
should require people to do. His full veto message 
is included in the Bailing Wire!

A GREAT VICTORY FOR INDIVIDUAL 
FREEDOM! It might be a good idea for us to 
send letters, faxes, and e-mails to Governor Jerry 
Brown and sincerely thank him for vetoing this lat-
est attempt by government to interfere in our lives. 
He can be e-mailed at Governor.Brown@ca.gov/
gov and you can call his office at (916) 445-2841.

Our very good friend and supporter, former 
Senator Denise Moreno Ducheny, is running for 
Congress in CD 51. This is a very clear choice 
— she authored two Helmet Law repeal bills for 
aBaTE, aB 1412 and SB 969 and co-authored ev-
ery Helmet Law repeal bill introduced on behalf of 
aBaTE, EVERY YEAR, no matter who carried it. 
She is running against Former assemblyman and 
current Senator, Juan Vargas, who voted against 
our Helmet Law repealers when he was on the as-
sembly Transportation Committee and later when 
the bills came up on the assembly floor for a vote 
— he is a former insurance industry executive! 
I will be reviewing this and other 2012 election 
races that aBaTE needs to be involved in!

Please attend our next PaC meeting in Sac-
ramento on October 15, or send a representative 
from your Local to get these important updates. 
We will be discussing our letter writing/petition 
drive at that PaC/Legislative Committee meeting 
as well.

a reminder; on January 9, assemblyman 
Chris Norby’s aBaTE-sponsored Helmet Law re-
peal bill, aB 695, and aB1047 by assemblyman 
Kevin Jeffries to stop motorcycle-only checkpoints 
will both be heard in the assembly Transportation 
Committee. Please make your plans to attend.

See you in Sacramento on October 15 at the 
La Quinta Inn!



What is ABATE?
ABATE is a motorcyclists’ rights 

organization (not a club) dedicated to 
preserving freedom of choice and freedom 
of the road, with emphasis on education and 
safety. Our members are active in programs for 
public awareness and motorcycle safety, and in 
supporting many types of charity events.

Included with an ABATE membership 
are a sew-on patch, membership card, and 
our monthly newsletter THE BAILING 
WIRE. There are no special requirements for 
joining aside from an interest in promoting 
motorcyclists’ rights and safety with payment 
of the appropriate fees.

ABATE Info or Message Line
1-760/956-1669

Fax 760/956-6519
http://www.abate.org
E-mail: info@abate.org
2011  State  Officers

Executive Director
Vacant

asst. Exec. Director- Vacant

2011 Regional Directors
Region 1: Lori adams 707/263-4681
Region 2: “Lil” David Morena 916/616-9605
Region 6: Ed Rogers 559/264-2891
Region 7: Linda Wright 818/400-8419
Region 8: Tom Lubbers 626/335-6508
Region 9: Steve Kawecki 909/910-1369 
Region 12: Dave Connors 760/975-5953
Region 13: Yermo Ed 760/953-7353

Chairman of Board
Sarge Matthews 818/968-3400

Secretary Sandra Lubbers 626/335-6508
Treasurer

David Morena 916/616-9605
Editor 

John (Milky) Loudermilk 602/421-7516
Legislative Director

Johnny O’Kane johnnyOKane@gmail.com 
Assistant Legislative Director

Jim Lombardo 760/956-1669
Membership 

Sporty Milligan 818/361-8800
State Run Chairman

 Tina Sanders 760/956-1669
Safety Officer

John Del Santo 619/223-0421
Merchandise Coordinator

Tina Sanders 760/956-1669
Communications Officer

Gill Mellen 949/632-9787
MRF Liaison

Robert Cuthbertson IV 909/921-2159
Public Relations Officer

  Vacant
Insurance - Contact the State Office

Webmaster
Dave Walsh 805/486-1093

2011 Board  of  Directors
Lori Adams 707/263-4681
Bob Blatz 925/427-5135
Greg Covel 951/522-3434
Dave Hastings 760/947-4700
Tom Lubbers 626/335-6508
Sarge Matthews 818/968-3400
Gill Mellen 949/632-9787
David Morena 916/616-9605
Lee “Sporty” Milligan 818/361-8800
Johnny O’Kane 760/956-1669
Dave Walsh 805/486-1093
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Mission Statement
aBaTE of California is committed to protect 

and promote the interests of the motorcycle com-
munity. aBaTE exists to preserve and safeguard 
the individual rights and liberties of all riders thru 
political and legislative action. aBaTE promotes 
motorcycle safety through education, training 
and public awareness. 

aBaTE of California Inc. neither endorses 
nor promotes the services of any particular Law 
Firm. We are committed to working with all 
MROs including NCOM, MRF, aMa, MMa 
and any other motorcycle rights organization that 
strengthens our lobby on legislative issues and on 
motorcycle safety.

Donations to aBaTE Of California are not 
deductible for Federal income tax purposes. 
However, dues and fees may qualify as busi-
ness expenses and may be deductible in limited 
circumstances subject to various restrictions im-
posed by the Internal Revenue Code.

SUSTAINING ABATE 
MEMBERS aka VIP 

Members:
Thank YOU! for the extra 

support!!!
Lori Adams Massage Therapist (Business 
Member - Local 28);
Faviola Andaya & George Cortez (Local 
8);
Fred & Patty Cammack (Local 27);
Lisa Garber & Bruce Hersch (Local 1);
Dave & Carol Hastings (Local 44);
Ken & Glenice Hatfield (Local 44);
Hank Hallmark (Local 44);
Larry James (Local 31);
Lady Kay (Local 25);
James Larson (Local 6);
John Loudermilk (Editor, Local 13);
Gill Mellen (Local 20);
“Lil’ David” Morena (Local 25);
Sy Nazif (RiderZlaw, Business Member 
Local 20);
Johnny O’Kane (Local 22);
Bart & Wendy Perry, (Local 6);
David “Deacon” Phillips, (Founder of 
ABATE of CA.)

For their “Sustaining 
Membership” – and anyone else who 
signs up as a Sustaining VIP Member will 
receive an individual copy of the Bailing 
Wire snail mailed to them (the month 
it is physically printed); a Certificate of 
Appreciation (suitable for framing); their 
individual Membership card with their 
name and V.I.P. printed on it; And their 
names printed in the Bailing Wire under 
Sustaining ABATE Members. There could 
be some additional perks to the list; but 
as of this issue this is what we have 
available to offer.
A Special thanks to our Sustaining 
Members!!!

DONATIONS – General, 
Lobbyist & PAC funds – 

THANK YOU
“Thank You” to everyone who has 

dug into their pockets and responded to our 
“annual appeal” for funding. We are going 
to do our best to list all of our donors and if 
we leave you off of our list please contact 
Carol at our State Office or Dave Hastings 
and we will get your name on next month’s 
list.

Because all of the donations are sent 
directly to the aBaTE State Office first, 
and then segregated to the designated fund, 
Dave Hastings & I decided to combine the 
names of all the Members that have sent 
in donations regardless of which fund they 
ultimately went to. So, if you donated to the 
PaC, the Lobbyist or the General fund, the 
donation went to that account.
anonymous L#00;
Daryl the Plumber L#21
Mark Cobin L#21
Philip Hohman L#33;
Ros Holmes L#21
Mike & Linda McIntyre L#00;
H T Moseby L#06;
Karen Oden L#21;
Dennis & Donna Rosemier L#06;
Ron Sundquist L#21;

aBaTE Locals: 1, 11, 21, 19, 23, 
24, 27, 28, & 58. and sadly, Local 36 
Palm Springs has closed and donated the 
remaining balance in their account. They still 
have members, just no one to step up and 
lead.

The words “thank you” just seems 
so trivial, but until some other words can 
convey our gratefulness for your donations, it 
will have to do.

So “Thank You” to one and all! and 
please, if you haven’t donated yet, you can 
mail your donation to: aBaTE of Ca; 10240 
7th ave; Hesperia, Ca 92345-2631. Write 
in the memo which fund you would like to 
donate to.
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ABATE OF CALIFORNIA, INC.
American Brotherhood Aimed Towards Education

10240 7th ave
Hesperia, Ca 92345-2631

1-760/956-1669 Fax 760/956-6519 
http://www.abate.org

info@abate.org
The Bailing Wire newsletter is published 

monthly by aBaTE of California, Inc., with 
corporate mailing address at 10240 7th ave. 
Hesperia Ca 92345. all editorials, membership 
and advertising is to be sent to the corporate 
mailing address. Circulation: 10,000 monthly. 
 Written articles are the opinions of the  
authors and not necessarily the opinion of 
ABATE of California. Editor reserves the 
right to edit any copy.

EDITOR
John (Milky) Loudermilk

PRODUCTION & 
PROOFREADERS

Carol Cromwell & Caroline Griffith 

PHOTOGRAPHERS
Gill Mellen & all our Members

COLUMNISTS
Bill Bish, John Del Santo, Sporty 
Milligan, Jim Lombardo, Dave Hastings, 
& Craig Griswold

DEADLINES
All run flyers and ad copy will be camera 
ready. Deadline is the 15th of the month 
prior to publication for ALL material for 

publication.    bailing.wire@abate.org 

AD   RATES
Business Card                 $15.00 /Mo.
                                            $150.00 /Yr.
Double Size Business Card W/Color
     $250.00
1/4 Page (5”W x 5”H)  $150.00 /Mo.
                                            $1500.00 /Yr. 
1/2 Page (10”W x 5”H)  $175.00 /Mo.
                                            $1750.00 /Yr. 
Full Page(10”W x10‘H)    $350.00 /Mo.
                                            $3500.00 /Yr.

Full color ad is 25% extra.

BUSINESS    MEMBERSHIP  SPECIAL -  
$125 - One Year  Business Member Listing, 

Couple Membership and Display Plaque. 
Add $75 per year for color business card.

CLASSIFIED
Members may advertise in the Classified 

Section at no charge.
PHOTOS

If you have any photos of ABATE 
motorcycle events please send them to us. 
They will be returned if you ask. Please 
include name of event, date, sponsor, 
etc. Must be received by the 10th of the 
month. You can email pictures in .jpg file 
to: bailing.wire@abate.org

ABATE 2011 Events 
ABATE Of California, Inc web site 

www.abate.org/Events 

October 1 – ABATE Local 3, Thousand 
Oaks  – Third Annual Trivia Tour – 
(see flyer this issue for details.)

October 9 – ABATE Local 27, Riverside 
County  - 3rd Annual Poker Run; 
Riverside; Sign-in 9am – 10:30 am. 
See Flyer this issue for details.

October 15 – ABATE Quarterly 
Meetings – Sacramento – Details are 
on line at www.abate.org Home page and 
the Events page.

October 22 – ABATE Local 29 Morongo 
Valley – 14th Annual Laughlin River 
Run. (Flyer this issue) For additional 
Info/Pre-Reg contact Marty Rapp 
760/367-1694 or Thomas Bruce 
760/365-9009

October 29 – ABATE Locals 8 & 20 
Orange County - 6th Annual Halloween 
Trick or Treat Run (See flyer this issue 
for details.)

November 13 – One More From the 
Heart – benefits the Totally Kids 
Specialty Health Care Center.
Kick Stands UP from the Choppper 
Place @ 10:00 am Sharp 4791 Doane 
Ave; Riverside, Ca 92505 or arrive at 

the Center 1720 Mountain View Ave; 
Loma Linda, CA by 10:45 am For 
additional Info contact HR-wolfe@att.net 
or call after 11:30 am 951/279-4370.

November 19 – ABATE Local 38 Yuma 
& Imperial Counties – Annual Turkey 
Run (See flyer this issue for details.)

November 27 – ABATE Local 21 & 
AlleyGl.Org  - 15th Annual Toy Run for 
Moose Charities; at the Moose Lodge; 
44545 Division St; Lancaster,  CA. 
More info, contact Santa at 661/947-
3734.

December 4 – ABATE Local 19 & 
Pomona Valley H-D Annual Toy Drive;

December 11 – ABATE Local 1 & 
Glendale H-D 24th Annual Skid Row 
Ride (See flyer this issue for details.) 

January 9 – 2012 – State Capitol 
– South Steps – details are on line 
at www.abate.org Home page and the 
Events page.

Please email your ABATE Event 
information (in Microsoft word 
document) and Flyers (in a JPG file) to 
bailing.wire@abate.org by the 15th of the 
month to be listed in the next issue. 
Your flyers MUST be in a jpg file to be 
used in the Bailing Wire.



 
 
 

ABATE OF CALIFORNIA 
invites ALL motorcyclists interested in preserving 

YOUR RIGHT TO RIDE to join us on 
 

MONDAY, JANUARY 9, 2012 
On the SOUTH STEPS of the  

STATE CAPITOL 
10:30 AM 

FOR A GROUP PICTURE 
AND TO  

Meet and hear motorcycle-friendly legislators and invited speakers. 
 

FREE, SPONSORED, MOTORCYCLE PARKING ON THE 
NORTH SIDE OF N STREET 

FROM 8 AM – 6 PM 
If you would like to help defray the Rally Expenses paid by ABATE; please send Donations 
(Checks payable & Mail to ABATE State Office). To Sponsor a Parking meter(s) they are 
$25.00/meter.  

 

DO NOT RAP YOUR PIPES 
when arriving or leaving the Capitol!!! 

 
Make an appointment to visit your legislator before or after the Rally. 
Go to www.ABATE.org and click the Allies & Info link to find your Legislators. 
 
AB695 the Helmet Modification Bill authored by Assemblyman Chris Norby and 
AB1047 the Motorcycle ONLY Checkpoints Bill authored by Assemblyman Kevin 
Jeffries are tentatively scheduled to be heard in the Assembly Transportation 
Committee TODAY!! 
 
Please write your letters or sign on to the “letter of Intent” to the Committee members 
and ask for their support on these two bills NOW!!! 

Protect YOU RIGHT TO RIDE! 
GET INVOLVED!!! 



by Tina Sanders,
State Run Chairperson

ABATE’S Annual State Run was held this 
past weekend in Kernville. THANK YOU to ALL 
that came and supported the run. Fun was had by 
all. The weather was great! We had great music 
all weekend by Direct Harley Parts & Elmer 
Time. Saturday the WidowMakers MC took a 
group on the Harmon Memorial Ride.

Local 40 did the Bike/People games, the 
winners were: Weenie Bite -Pete & Sherry Reilly; 
Slow Ride – Paula; Long Dong for the women - 
Stormi and for the men - Critter.

 At our award ceremony Local 6 won 
for the largest attending ABATE Local. The 
Boozefighters MC won for the largest non-
ABATE group. The winner of the 50/50 received 
$320.00. Unfortunately I didn’t get her name, 
but, congratulations! And we took advantage of 
our Founder – Deacon & Lady Kay’s attendance 
at the Rally and had Deacon give a few words 
of encouragement and a plea for a NEED TO 
LEAD. We concluded the night with listening to 
Elmer Time.

I would like to thank: Everyone that helped 
at the sign-in booth, Carol Cromwell, Patty & 
Fred Cammack.

Everyone that helped at the Raffle booth, 
Sporty, Linda Hammer, Dina & Steve B for 
selling raffle tickets; Esaa DePew, Ed & Barbara 
Aranda, Darian, Ken Samples, and Cheryl Clark 
for making the raffle run smoothly.

Tim Lira for running security for us and his 
team, Darian & Ron Morris.

Local 40 for doing the Bike/People games.
Direct Harley Parts & Elmer Time for the 

music.
Our vendors A.I.M., Cats Biker outlet, CCC 

Knives, Direct Harley Parts, Frandy Campground, 
Mary Kay, & Old River BBQ.

Our t-shirt sponsors ABATE Locals 00, 01, 
11, 27, 40, A.I.M., Kernville Inn, Edie & Jim, 
Lil’ David Morena, Frandy Campground, Sisters 
of SCOTA W.M.C., Fred & Patty Cammack & 
Outrage’n.

Locals and individuals that donated raffle 
prizes were: Locals 00, 01, 02, 03, 11, 13, 19, 20, 
22, 23, 25, 27, 29, 38, 40, 44, 47, and 58. A.I.M., 
Cats Biker Outlet, CCC Knives, Direct Harley 
Parts, Mary Kay, Old River BBQ, Fred & Patty 
Cammack, Bikerhotline, Bill Rinkes, Judy Pruitt, 
Victorville Harley-Davidson, Art Robitaille, Esaa 
DePew, Dan & Linda Kelly, Bikercrap.com, & 
Charla’s Tools.

If I missed anyone I apologize now! We 
appreciate everyone’s time, efforts, attendance 
and donations!

If you missed it, make sure you plan on 
attending next year!

State Run Thank YOU!!
Pics by Gill & Tina
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Lee ‘Sporty’ Milligan III

Well aBaTE members, it’s time again for 
elections for the Board of Directors and, after care-
ful consideration, I have come to the conclusion 
that I will seek another term as a Board member.

You all know what I stand for; keeping mo-
torcycling better for all riders in California. I am 
confident that we, as an organization, can strive 
to get better and better. We are dealing with how 
to survive in this poor economy and making the 
necessary changes to accomplish that goal. I have 
only aBaTE’s interests at heart and treat each 
member equally.

again my position is clear; you get no bull 
from me. So with that said, I respectfully request 
your vote for me as a Board member.

Sincerely, Lee ‘Sporty’ Milligan III.

Gregory Covel
My name is Gregory Covel. I have been a 

member of aBaTE for going on 12 years in vary-
ing capacities and I am currently the president of 
Local 27 in Riverside - the fastest growing Local 
in California - and accepted a Board position when 
the need arose this year.

With 42 years of riding experience in motor-
cycling, it has become clear to me that the pro-
liferation of restrictive laws, apathy of the voting 
public, and the loss of community inter-communi-
cation has infiltrated the motorcycling community.

Fear, Isolation, apathy and anger are emo-
tions that seem to be evident everywhere in our 
society today. We must strive to re-unite and show 
that all motorcyclists in California can stand to-
gether to regain and retain that independent, pio-
neering spirit which built this country. Only by 
working together can we protect the freedoms, 
rights and protections that we as americans de-
serve.

I am submitting my name to be considered as 
a continuing representative on the aBaTE state 
Board of Directors. 

Sincerely, Gregory M. Covel

Johnny O’Kane
apathy rules, I got a nomination and a sec-

ond at our last meeting. I won’t write a bio or ask 
for votes, if there’s a seat that needs filled chances 
are…

Sarge Matthews

If you don’t know me by now, you must be 
living under a rock. I’ve been a member of aBaTE 
since 1986, and have served on the Board for 22 
of those years. I’ve served as president of Local 1, 
where I currently serve as run coordinator and vice 
president. I also served as State Run Coordinator 
for 10 years and through that run, raised thousands 
of dollars for aBaTE.

I believe in freedom and have always been 
in the front lines of the fight. I’ve been known 
to be somewhat “politically incorrect” from time 
to time, but I always speak my mind and I’m not 
afraid to be on the unpopular side of an issue if I 
think it is right.

I’m asking for your vote because I have the 
experience, I have the integrity and I have the balls 
to make the tough decisions. I won’t let you down.

Nick Benson Sr.

My name is Nick Benson Sr. I am a 20 year 
supporter of aBaTE of California. I founded Lo-
cal 47 Barstow in about 1992 and kept the Local 
alive for a few years before work obligations for-
bade me from having the time to run the day to day 
operations of the Local. Since then, I have stayed 
in touch with both the Local and with the state of-
fice and supported them as much as I could.

I was recently contacted by a long standing 
member who suggested I run for the Board of Di-
rectors. When I got the call, my first impulse was 
to laugh because I thought it was a prank call. It 
turned out not to be a prank and after some careful 
consideration and soul searching I thought to my-
self “hmmm, I wonder if I am up to the challenge 
of trying to make a change in both aBaTE of Cali-
fornia and in the minds of the riding community.” 
I slept on it and decided that although I have been 
somewhat inactive with aBaTE for a few years, 
maybe it is time to see if I am one of those with tal-
ent. So rather than sit on my butt and enjoy my re-
tirement from the seat of one of my bikes and just 
be a spectator, I have decided to throw my bandana 
into the ring and see what happens.

I am now retired and have both the time and 
inclination to attempt to bring life back into this 
once great organization. I think that we have a lot 
of good people and a lot of talent, and we just need 
to harness all that talent into action once again.

I believe that over the past several years people 
have become discouraged with what they perceive 
to be inaction by aBaTE and no positive results 
combined with some personal feelings getting in 
the way, the bad economy, and several other fac-
tors that made some members feel as though they 
were not important or that our fight was hopeless. 
I think every member is important, every idea is 
important enough to discuss in a civil manner and 
although not all of your ideas will become policy 
or get used, all should be taken seriously.

Finally, I think that we have some “old tim-
ers” that have become dormant for whatever rea-
sons and if I can shake the dust off of them and 
convince them to become active again, we can all 
focus on our one common denominator, which is 
riding in a free and hassle free manner. Basically, 
I feel as though I have to at least try. Just imagine 
if our founding fathers had just given up on this 
country and not even tried. Well I don’t like the 
idea of not even trying, so here I am.

If you agree with my thoughts, vote for me. 
Nick Benson Sr.

Board Candidates Statements for 2012-2013 Term
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LOCAL   NEWS
Local #01 Los Angeles

Hi all of you in aBaTE land! Local 1 is play-
ing hooky so we can all attend the State run in 
Kernville. It is my expressed wish that a whole 
lot of the aBaTE Freedom Fighters were able to 
make it to the best party in Kernville. Look for 
a Local 1 report in the November addition of the 
Bailing Wire. Regards, Sporty.

Local #02 Simi Valley

What a great day it is here at Local 2’s meet-
ing! awesome riding weather, great food and great 
camaraderie! Check us out; we meet at VFW Post 
10049, 4242 East Los angeles Street in Simi Val-
ley on the second Tuesday of the month. The eat-
ing fest starts at 6:45 pm and our meeting starts 
at 7:30. Thanks to our volunteer cooks Mike and 
Scott! They brought a great amount of food with 
them; you can’t get a better $5 meal cooked to or-
der than this! To all the members of Local 2 who 
couldn’t show up, you missed a feast and we still 
miss you!

Pres Ray got us going; after the Pledge of al-
legiance he talked in depth about aBaTE in gen-
eral, stats that I didn’t like to hear but needed to 
know, it was kind of disparaging but I’ll get over 
it.

Our VP Scott talked about re-election stuff, I 
guess it’s that time of year, so please come to our 
next meeting or we will vote you into something 
that you’ll have to do for us all! Secretary Jane 
read the minutes and Stephanie our Treasurer told 
us we have some money.

Linda, our PaC person, read us a letter from 
back in ‘91 about our freedom’s, it was a good ar-
ticle and it reminds me of how our government 
wants to limit us and tell us how to live in our own 
country. You know, land of the Free?

Pat, our membership lady, told us we have a 
new member! Congratulations to Jim Barney, our 
newest member and thanks to Denny who brought 
him as a guest last meeting. We must have done 
something right, cause he joined!

Guy, our Run Coordinator, talked about our 
last fun ride and had another going this month, 
Thanks Guy for your hard work!

This was a fast meeting and we had a good 
time enjoying our raffle prize drawings, Mike won 
the 50/50 drawing and Dave was a no show or else 
he would have won the membership drawing, now 
it will roll over and a big payday is looming, so be 
here at the next meeting and you’ll know what you 
could win $$$.

Norm (me), the PR guy, gets the last word 
here; I talked about tickets - not to a game or con-
cert or a ball, but the ones that will cost ya some 
bucks. I gave out some facts that are real. Here’s 
a short summary of a disturbing trend. La Coun-
ty (all police agencies) wrote (last fiscal year) 
1,857,825 tickets! That’s it! Now don’t get mad, 
just obey the law and you’ll be okay, for now. PTL 
norm e. new

Local #06 San Diego

We had a pretty good showing for the Labor 
Day Weekend, with a lot of good comments and 
good questions. President Steve Martin ran a good 
and interesting meeting. We discussed current po-
litical happenings and a report from our Treasurer, 
Mike Decker. He and Secretary Patty Wilber are 
still trying to get us established with a new bank 
account.

On Sunday, November 6, there will be a me-
morial ride for Barry & Carol Sandberg, Local 6 
members who were taken from us two years ago. 
The ride starts at 1 pm a couple of blocks from 
here at Mount Soledad, and ends at american Le-
gion Post 460 where a lunch will be prepared for 
the first 100 people to attend. The lunch has been 
paid for by friends of Barry & Carol. On that same 
day, we will have an aBaTE Local 6 monthly 
meeting, which will start at noon sharp, and will 
end at 12:45 sharp, so that anyone who wants to go 
up to Mount Soledad and join the ride, may do so. 
anyone’s option may also include leaving the Lo-
cal 6 meeting and going directly to the american 
Legion Posts 460 where lunch will start at 2 pm.

PaC Rep Douglas Findlay gave a good report 
on what’s coming up in the politician field, and 
stressed the point that we need to get out and DO 
something for these Politicians to get them on our 
side. Toni atkins will be running some programs 
this weekend in her race for State assembly, and 
our member Keith Lim has already signed on to 
volunteer. Toni atkins is on our side since we 
helped her during the last election.

Fran Del Santo attended the CMSP advisory 
Board meeting in Sacramento a few weeks ago, 
and gave us a report on that. The Motorcycle Safe-
ty Foundation (MSF) set a new record this week, 
when they graduated their Six Millionth motor-
cycle student in their worldwide Rider Course. 
Quite a few aBaTE members are also MSF Rider 
Coaches, and the MSF is a business member of 
aBaTE of California.

John Del Santo did a safety report titled 
“Meaner Than Snakes”, on drivers that we share 
the highways with. Have you seen our Local 6 
Website? http://abatelocal6.org/. Our Webmaster, 
Joe Tatro, has done a dynamite job with it! He has 
also instituted the Local 6 Face book Page. Check 
it out!

Local #20 Orange County

We had a meeting with 31 in attendance and 6 
guests, Faviola, Cookie, Pirate Mike, Phil Niehus, 
Jerry Contreras and Dave. Gill talked about gas 
pumps with 1 hose for all 3 octanes. The first 1/2 
gallon is whatever the person before you pumped!

Spike was at the COC/NCOM meeting in 
Colorado. He will report what happened there. 
Other topics covered were the octane calculations 
and the State assembly unanimously approved the 
cell phone bill on September 12, 2011. Washing-
ton State uses the FOIa.

The 5th annual Downed Biker Rally is on 
Saturday, October 1. Rain date is October 8. This 
benefits Southern California riders who go down 
and need assistance. Pastor Tom Longbrake ex-
plained this money helps the biker and/or the fam-
ily with costs for medical, food, etc. Plus Pastor 
Tom and his people will administer/help with any-
thing that needs to be done - giving support, gro-
cery shopping, mowing the lawn, etc.
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Local 8 and Local 20 have our Halloween 

Trick or Treat Poker Run on Saturday, October 29. 
We need raffle prizes.

Kelly O’Gorman lost out on the $296. Re-
member to win the $ you have to be at the meeting. 
Look Twice, Save a Life! Squirt

Local #21 Antelope Valley

There were four people at our meeting. We 
collected $110, including Marks $15 for the Lob-
by fund. We have come to rely on Mark’s ability 
to always come through. But we don’t rely on his 
ability to show up for the meetings, cause he is 
always working. So I plugged him in. The money 
got sent to all funds.

We discussed the new voted in criteria to re-
main in the good graces of our dear organization. 
Since we normally have only four people at our 
meetings, being the smallest, but bad to the bone 
Local, we should be exempt, especially with our 
record of the pitch and send. But being the bad ‘ol 
Local that we are, we voted to conform.

So we will get this over with right now. Our 
President is Ron, our Vice President was Mark, 
but he’s always working, so our Run coordinator, 
Glen, will step up and fill that slot. Our Secretary 
is Roz and the Treasury is handled by Daryl the 
Plumber. So now our Local is an open book!

Our meeting was short and we handled all the 
business in a few minutes. See you at the State run. 
Love, Daryl the Plumber.

Local #23 San Bernardino

Those long hot days of summer are almost 
behind us. Our third and final Burger Burn for the 

summer was on one of the hottest days of the year 
– it reached 113 degrees!! Even though we felt like 
we would melt, we survived.

We have started discussing events for next 
year and have a few good ideas.

It is that time of year when all the toy runs and 
charity runs are booked. There are so many good 
organizations that you can contribute to. I know 
that times are hard now for everyone, but if you 
can go to at least one charity event, you will make 
a difference. So many people don’t have anything, 
or they are suffering from some medical condition 
or they are just lonely. If you can’t donate money 
or goods, then donate your time and your smile. 
You could be the shining star to that person and 
make their day just a little better.

Local #24 Fresno
On September 7 we got together at Cedar 

Lanes for our monthly meeting. after the Pledge, 
the 27 members present had a lively discussion 
about the number of aBaTE Locals that are inac-
tive and the State aBaTE proposal to deal with 
this. Overall the members felt if the Local is not 
active in supporting California motorcyclist rights, 
they should not be part of aBaTE.

We also explored ways to increase our mem-
bership. We now have a write up about aBaTE 
in the Central Valley Biker.com magazine. We 
also have been given a very good price to have 
full page advertisements about aBaTE runs. The 
magazine is a free publication that is put out every 
two months. Distribution is from Bakersfield to 
Modesto and is available in almost all motorcycle 
shops and stores.

We also will be attending HOG meetings and 
other motorcycle organizations to explain what 
aBaTE is and is not. Too many other motorcy-
clists think aBaTE is only a helmet repeals orga-
nization.

Looking ahead, our End of Summer Run to 
Santa Cruz is on October 8 and 9th. We are look-
ing for a very good turnout. The Turkey Run will 
probably be the first weekend in November. Our 
monthly Day Ride will be over by the time you 
read this. I’m sure the ride into the Sequoia-Kings 
National Park will be well attended. Something 
about when it is 100 degrees in Fresno seems to 
draw riders to the cool high country.

Local elections are coming up, nominations 
due at our next meeting.

Treasury reports we are low, but still positive. 
We had to cut back our monthly contribution to 
State aBaTE from $300.00 to $100.00 this month 
with the funds going to the Lobbyist.

Membership is good and we have 14 business 
members. Many thanks to all of you that have re-
newed your membership.

We had a good selection of raffle prizes this 
month, thank you to all that bring them. The 50/50 
drawing of $68.00 was won by Ray. Marilyn Pike 

would have won the $20.00 membership drawing 
if she had been present.

all for now, see you on the road. Bruce

Local #25 Sacramento
I’d like to introduce myself, “Rebel” Ruthi 

Wolfson, I have been voted in as the new President 
of Local 25, Sacramento, Ca.

I have been active with aBaTE since 1978 in 
Ca, FL, & IL. I held offices as Legislative Coordi-
nator & Safety & Ed Coor for Chicago, IL Chapter 
of aBaTE of IL. I was secretary of Pasco County 
Chapter of aBaTE of FL (defunct chapter now).

I have been an advocate for disabled bikers 
rights & disabled nurse’s rights for 35+ years. I am 
the author of the Motorcycle Safety & awareness 
Program of Greater IL & FL.

I am a retired Legal Nurse Consultant & Trau-
ma Nurse Practitioner. I am a Freedom of Choice 
person & DO NOT believe in having to wear a 
helmet. I can come up with more reasons why not 
to wear one versus reasons to. But Freedom of 
Choice lets aLL bikers decide whether each indi-
vidual biker wears one or not.

I’m following in the footsteps of a good past 
president and I hope to make another dent in 
changing laws. We still meet at Denny’s Restau-
rant, 3520 auburn Blvd. in Sacramento.

Sincerely, “Rebel” Ruthi Wolfson, BSN, 
LNC, TNS

Local #27 Riverside

The run to Hesperia on September 3 to pick 
up the Bailing Wire was sparsely attended. I was, 
however, happily joined by 3 members of Local 
19. We rode up Highway 15 to Hesperia, spent 
some time with Carol and Tina. On the return trip 
home we rode out the back way on 138 to return to 
highway 15. The twists and turns were great and 
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we avoided the congestion caused by the fire in the 
pass. The weather couldn’t have been better.

The aBaTE State Run was September 16, 17, 
18. Hope you attended. Plan for our Poker Run on 
October 9. It should be an enjoyable 60 mile loop 
around Riverside. Flyers are out and it is on our 
website. Come and have a great day. Pre-register 
and save $$$.

Locals 8 and 20 are having a Halloween Run 
on October 29. Lets all work together to make it 
a success. I know Local 27 will make a showing 
– anyone else? Come on now, if aBaTE doesn’t 
support its own, how can we expect others to sup-
port aBaTE.

The next Board of Directors meeting is in 
Sacramento on October 15. Time for fine tuning 
our legislative and political plans for the next year 
- that’s all I’ll say about that for right now.

Want to know what’s happening here locally? 
Check our website www.abatelocal27.org. Keep 
your Eyes Wide Open, Greg Covel, President Lo-
cal 27, gmcvl@yahoo.com

Local #28 Lake County

Hi everyone! Wow! I made the deadline this 
month! It’s been a pretty slow summer for our Lo-

cal. Meetings are kept, but people seem to get bus-
ier and busier with other things to do. We signed 
up a new member! Yahoo! Thank you Cathleen. 
Some new blood is stirring the Locals up.

We are going to support Local 31 Chico’s run 
the 17th of this month. also going to try something 
new and do the toy run in October instead of De-
cember. The weather seems to keep people from 
riding when it’s raining!

Lots of political action coming soon, so enjoy 
the rest, because we are going to hit the ground 
running soon.

I am giving up my spot on the Board of Direc-
tors. I want to thank EVERYONE for the friend-
ships that I have developed over the last 4 years 
with you all. Each and every one of you has a 
special place in my heart, but I feel it is time to 
move on. I will finish out this last Board meeting 
in Sacramento.

also this is my last year as President for Local 
28. I’m hoping somebody will step up and fill this 
position for our Local.

as rep for the Northern California C.O.I.R. 
(Coalition Of Independent Riders), I feel I will 
better serve aBaTE in this area. Thank you again, 
Lori adams.
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by Dave Hastings, Treasurer This month’s article is going to be very short 
and to the point. We have 33 active Locals in 
aBaTE of California and our Board of Direc-
tors’ elections and appointment of State Officers 
are rapidly approaching. With that many Locals 
we should have at least one person from each 
Local seeking a position at the state level for the 
upcoming year. Have you considered seeking a 
state office? Do you know someone in your Lo-
cal who might run if given a slight nudge, a little 
encouragement, a small reassurance from you and 
your Local members that they are qualified and 
capable of holding and performing admirably in 
a state position?

We currently have six (6) elected Board posi-
tions up for grabs and numerous appointed posi-
tions available for 2012. Why shouldn’t we have 
33 candidates for those positions? Some of our 
current Board members (myself included) have 
held office for years and it’s time for new ideas, 
enthusiasm, and even a new direction from our 
membership.

aBaTE of California is entering “middle 
age” as an organization and we cannot let our-
selves become too complacent, too comfortable, 
or too satisfied with our motorcycle lifestyle or we 
will face an emotional bankruptcy when the cur-

rent leaders retire. Not that they can’t or shouldn’t 
be replaced, but from the fact that no one else is 
willing to put on their boots and jacket and take 
their place at the front of the pack. I would love to 
ride sweep for a while instead of out front, maybe 
even miss a meeting or two because I found a new 
road to point my front tire down that didn’t always 
have a meeting scheduled at the end.

aBaTE is always changing, facing new reali-
ties, and overcoming new obstacles placed in our 
path. That flexibility is our greatest organizational 
asset and the foundation that we have used to build 
and nurture our motorcycle rights in California. 
We have been both a winner and a looser, but we 
have never given up, never lost sight of our goals, 
and never lost our hunger or desire.

Put on YOUR leathers and ride with me for a 
few miles. The road will always call out your name 
if you take the time to listen. Become one of our 
Board of Directors or State Officers and help lead 
aBaTE of California into 2012. aBaTE is call-
ing, and she owns the road. Make the time and then 
quietly listen as she calls out your name and the 
miles and smiles will be easy.

“THANKS TO ALL THAT DO, AND TO 
THOSE THAT DON’T, PLEASE TRY TO!’
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Sporty’s Rides
By Lee ‘Sporty’ Milligan

What to write about is the theme of this 
month’s column. It gets difficult to write stuff 
each month, but I will press on and on.

I had a little trouble with the 2002 883. It 
needed to have the transmission oil changed and 
I was going to do the work myself. Wrong! The 
best laid plans of mice and men - pass the cheese 
please. I should have gone to the dealer, because 
I ended up going to the dealer! You see years ago 
I was told to do only simple items on the bike 
like oil changes, spark plugs etc, simple things. I 
thought changing the transmission oil would be a 
simple thing. another chorus of “wrong”!

You see folks the transmission plate bolt was 
stripped. It’s a star head bolt and apparently got 
stripped over the years. Ok, so I tried to drill it out 
and – bam - that did not work. In fact I broke a 
drill bit in the bolt top. Yaks! So I ended up break-
ing the inspection plate off. I jerry rigged the plate 
on with one bolt and took it up to old road HD to 
get fixed. Lucky for me they had one they could 
take off a wrecked bike, so the price was not too 
steep.

The 2002 883 has over 91,500 miles on it and 
it is beginning to show its mileage. Ok, Sporty, 
what’s the deal with this? Let me tell you it has 
the under carriage for the voyager kit and when 

I get a rebuild on the motor I am going to get the 
bolt tapped out on the right side. It’s a 27 mm bolt 
that broke flush on the right side. The rebuild will 
be coming soon, but gotta straighten out the fi-
nances to accomplish this.

The economy has even hit old Sporty. Mrs. 
Sporty, through no fault of her own, was laid off 
last November and she hasn’t been able to find 
work in her field as a legal secretary dealing with 
workman’s comp litigation. So things are a little 
tight. Well folks enough about the sucky economy.

all year you have been told about Local 19’s 
Thunder In The House on September 10 and I 
was there. I tried to get a group ride to attend this 
event, but apparently work and finances made a 
group ride a problem. The only person I got was 
Jeff Flame to commit and when I arrived at Peter 
Daniel’s house, Jeff was a no show. Lame excuse 
was running late etc, etc.

I arrived at the fair grounds and there he was! 
Oh well. I ran the Poker run. and guess what? It 
rained on our parade. another kinda sucky part of 
the deal, but the run was fun. My 
hand of course sucked, but that’s 
another matter. I ran into the Local 
19 crew and Jack and Greg from 
Local 27 and had fun. So since it’s 
an aBaTE run it was not too bad 
a day. Spent money on some smell 
good from the avon ladies’ booth. 
Thanks for the good day folks in 
Local 19 land.

Well that about wraps up 
this month’s column. State run 
will be the focus for next month’s 
column as well as Local 3’s Ride 
and Learn run. and as always, 
plan your events around aBaTE 
L o c a l ’ s 
events and 
get some 
members! 
Regards , 
Sporty.

Membership Report
by Lee ‘Sporty’ Milligan, Membership 
Chairman

Hi all! Sporty here! The focus is members, 
members and more members. Without new mem-
bers and the renewals this organization will be-
come stagnate. You have all read the drill on get-
ting new members and how I suggest you keep 
your renewals - can you say trinkets?

We need your help to keep bring in new mem-
bers so our organization keeps flowing along. So 
again I implore you to attempt to get new mem-
bers for the drive.

also, please remember to do your quarterly 
report so that your Local will be in compliance - 
that goes for you too, right Sporty? Yes, sir!

Local 1 will be manning a booth at the Love 
Ride and we hope to get members out of this 
event. You hopefully will be attending events that 
will help get movement on the membership trail.

OK, if you have suggestions that will help get 
members or things that will keep your renewals, 
email your suggestions to me, Sporty, at sporty-
milligan@yahoo.

Regards, Sporty
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Compiled & Edited by Bill Bish
PENNSYLVaNIa MEaSURE WOULD 

LIMIT LEaRNER PERMITS: aBaTE of Penn-
sylvania is supporting legislation to limit the num-
ber of motorcycle learner’s permits allowed before 
a rider must get a license. “all too often those 
involved in serious accidents have no motorcycle 
endorsement on their license,” lobbyist Charles 
Umbenhauer of BikePaC told the National Co-
alition of Motorcyclists (NCOM), adding that “In 
most cases this also means they have had no for-
mal motorcycle rider training.”

State Representative Seth Grove (R-Dover 
Township) has introduced legislation aimed at in-
creasing motorcycle safety by requiring riders to 
get a motorcycle license rather than continuously 
reapplying for a motorcycle learner’s permit.

Currently, an aspiring rider can get a permit 
after passing a written test, which is good for a 
year to allow motorcyclists to legally ride and gain 
experience until they get their motorcycle license. 
However, some riders reapply to renew the permit 
year after year rather than getting a full license, 
Rep. Grove said.

Under Grove’s proposal, a rider would only 
be allowed to reapply for a learner’s permit three 
times in 10 years. “The purpose is to make people 
get the license,” stated Grove, adding that more 
motorcyclists taking the skills tests or enrolling 
in the state’s rider training program would mean 
more trained riders on the road.

If a rider doesn’t get a license within 10 years 
of receiving the first permit, he or she wouldn’t be 
able to get another permit for seven years. The bill 
was referred to the transportation committee ear-
lier this year and is expected to be addressed this 
fall.

ILLINOIS GOVERNOR SEEKS CHaNGES 
TO RED LIGHT BILL: Illinois motorcyclists who 
get stuck at red lights will remain stuck a while lon-
ger, as Governor Pat Quinn has vetoed legislation 
that would have made it legal to proceed through a 
red light that does not detect motorcycles.

However, the bill may yet become law if leg-
islators agree to make some changes. Illinois has 
what is called an amendatory Veto, wherein the 
governor can reject a bill as presented for signing, 
but with changes requested that, if met, will win 
his signature.

as written, House Bill 2860 sponsored by 
Senator Gary Forby (D-Benton) and Representa-
tive Daniel Beiser (D-alton), specifies that mo-
torcyclists could run red lights “after a reasonable 
period of time.” Quinn objected that such word-
ing is too subjective and “its interpretation could 
vary from individual to individual and county 
to county.” He asked that the bill be changed to 
specify that the motorcyclist must wait two min-
utes. Quinn also asked for clarification that motor-
cyclists would still have to obey signs prohibiting 
right or left turns on red and would still have to 
yield to oncoming traffic.

aBaTE of Illinois supported the measure 
when it passed the legislature in May, which is 
similar to laws enacted in 11 other states. “I was 

kind of disappointed with what the governor 
done,” said Sen. Forby. “aBaTE’s going to have 
to make a decision on whether they want to nego-
tiate with the governor’s office or try to override 
his veto.”

The Illinois Legislature has placed the amen-
datory veto on its calendar for action on October 
19.

MOTORCYCLE-ONLY CHECKPOINTS 
CHaLLENGED IN NEW YORK: On Monday, 
august 29, 2011, Robert “Prospector” Boellner, 
State Legislative Coordinator for aBaTE of New 
York, Inc., and NCOM Region VIII Director, met 
with a representative from the New York State 
attorney General’s office to discuss the ongoing 
motorcycle-only vehicle checkpoints.

Since May 2008, aBaTE has publicly ex-
pressed its opposition to New York State’s tactic 
of conducting highway roadblocks which divert 
only motorcyclists from the state’s roadways for 
the purpose of conducting “safety checks”.

Because motorcycles operated in New York 
State are already required to pass annual safety 
inspections, the ongoing New York State Police 
initiative serves only to harass, intimidate and 
inconvenience motorcyclists traveling upon the 
state’s roadways. Further, motorcycle-only road-
blocks conducted in the name of “safety checks” 
are a discriminatory and unconstitutional infringe-
ment upon an individual’s right to travel without 
interference, and an abuse of discretionary power 
as acknowledged by the New York State Court of 
appeals.

The Office of the attorney General was re-
portedly receptive to Prospector’s request of an in-
vestigation into the actions of the New York State 
Police, and a reporting mechanism has now been 
implemented for direct complaints of motorcyclist 
profiling.

If you, or anyone you know, has been a victim 
of motorcyclist profiling, Prospector encourages 

you to call him at (518) 239-4560 for assistance in 
filing a complaint.

PROFILES OF aMERICa: In recognition of 
Sturgis Bike Week, the U.S. Census Bureau post-
ed the following daily “Profile america” feature: 
FRIDaY, aUGUST 12: BIGGEST MOTORCY-
CLE GaTHERING - The small town of Sturgis, 
South Dakota hosts the world’s largest gathering 
of motorcycles this week -- the 71st Sturgis Rally. 
Normally home to about 6,600, the town sees its 
population swell to some 350,000 during the rally. 
The idea began with just 19 riders taking part in 
racing and stunt events 71 years ago. Those attend-
ing are seeing races, trade shows, and thousands of 
bikes on display. Mostly, they will share their love 
of the sense of freedom their motorcycles give 
them, and take in the scenery of the Black Hills. 
There are 7.7 million motorcycles registered in the 
U.S., with California home to about every 10th 
bike in the country. You can find these and more 
facts about america from the U.S. Census Bureau, 
online at www.census.gov.

Profile america is produced by the Public In-
formation Office of the U.S. Census Bureau. These 
daily features are available as produced segments, 
ready to air, on a monthly CD or on the Internet 
at http://www.census.gov (look for “Multimedia 
Gallery” by the “Newsroom” button).

6 MILLIONTH MOTORCYCLIST GRaD-
UaTES FROM RIDER TRaINING: The Motor-
cycle Safety Foundation recently graduated its 
six millionth RiderCourse student, a milestone 
reached through the ongoing efforts of nearly 
10,000 RiderCoaches at more than 2,000 training 
sites worldwide.

“We have RiderCourses across the nation 
and around the globe, often during weekdays, and 
virtually every weekend of the year,” said Robert 
Gladden, vice president of the Motorcycle Safety 
Foundation, adding that a wide variety of MSF 
RiderCourses are available in every state to pro-
vide motorcyclists everywhere with lifelong learn-
ing opportunities.

“From the Basic RiderCourse to a much more 
advanced day on the track, from standard motorcy-
cles to scooters to three-wheel motorcycles, from 
small bikes to large, we cover it all,” said Dr. Ray 
Ochs, MSF director of training systems.

In addition, the MSF collaborates with safety 
professionals worldwide. For example, the MSF 
is currently helping establish rider training in the 
Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan. The MSF works 
with all branches of the U.S. armed Services to 
support riders in the military. and the Foundation 
also works with world champion road racers on 
track-based programs that improve rider safety ev-
erywhere.

“The MSF is still best known for its world 
renowned Basic RiderCourse, the best first motor-
cycle ride for any new street rider and the corner-
stone of the MSF’s Essential CORE curriculum,” 
said Tim Buche, president of the MSF. “We want 
all riders to start with the BRC, then continue their 
education with the Basic Bike Bonding, Street 
RiderCourses and more.”
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Founded in 1973, the MSF is a not-for-profit 
organization sponsored by BMW, BRP, Ducati, 
Harley-Davidson, Honda, Kawasaki, KTM, Piag-
gio, Suzuki, Triumph, Victory and Yamaha to pro-
mote safety through rider training and education, 
operator licensing tests and public information 
programs.

For safety information or to enroll in the 
RiderCourse nearest you, visit www.msf-usa.org 
or call (800) 446-9227.

FLORIDa COPS USE SECRET FILES ON 
BIKERS TO LOBBY aGaINST GUN LaW: 
Florida law-enforcement officials dipped into se-
cret intelligence files to lobby against legislation 
that would have allowed holders of concealed-
weapons permits to carry their guns openly. New-
ly released records show that a staff lobbyist for 
the Orange County Sheriff’s Office handed out 
restricted photos of bikers with valid concealed 
weapons permits to lawmakers as examples of the 
sort of people who might scare away tourists if 
they displayed their pistols.

“I actually stopped by every one of you guy’s 
office this morning and dropped off … photo-
graphs of some biker outlaw gang guys that have 
concealed firearm permits. Those are the ones 
we’re worried about carrying,” sheriff’s Capt. 
Mike Fewless told the state Senate Judiciary Com-
mittee on april 12, 2011. “Please defeat this ter-
rible bill.”

after the provision allowing open carry of 
firearms was removed from the bill, the state Sen-
ate voted against the measure, prompting accusa-
tions of fear-mongering by law-enforcement offi-

cials and raising concerns about police misuse of 
confidential files for political goals.

all together, Fewless obtained photographs 
and other information for 17 “outlaw bikers” from 
the Orange sheriff’s Intelligence Squad, an under-
cover unit that investigates “motorcycle gangs, 
white supremacy groups and organized crime,” 
specifically asking for pictures of “One Percent-
ers”, state attorney’s records show. Seven of the 
eight photos of members of the Mongols, Out-
casts, Outlaws, Pagans and Warlocks motorcycle 
clubs came originally from the state Driver and 
Vehicle Identification (DaVID) system, which 
Federal law classifies as “highly restricted person-
al information.” None of the bikers had felony re-
cords and all were eligible for concealed-weapon 
permits recognized by Florida and 34 other states.

The motorcyclists are now represented by aid 
to Injured Motorcyclists (a.I.M.) attorney Jerry 
Theophilopoulos, who said he is planning to file a 
lawsuit against the sheriff’s office. “The only way 
to police the police when they break the law is to 
file a lawsuit, and we are prepared to get justice 
for all concealed weapon permit holders in this 
state,” according to “Jerry T”, who serves as legal 
counsel for the Confederations of Clubs in Florida 
and advises aBaTE of Florida on legal matters.

DRIVING WHILE BIKER: From the Gun-
ny’s Sack, a monthly newsletter from Oregon 
a.I.M. Chief of Staff Gunny Hutcheson, mem-
bers of the Henchmen MC have hired a lawyer to 
put the San Jose Police department on notice that 
harassment is not going to be tolerated without a 
fight.

They’ve filed an official complaint with the 
city’s Office of the Independent Police auditor al-

leging that the police are illegally profiling them, 
and the city’s code enforcement unit is digging up 
zoning beefs to run them out of town. They say 
officers routinely pull them over, sometimes pho-
tographing their tattoos, based solely on their bad-
boy reputations.

The Henchmen’s complaint is not the first 
time a motorcycle club in San Jose has fought the 
law using the law. Five years ago, the Hells an-
gels won $1.8 million after suing police and sher-
iff’s deputies for illegally raiding the club’s head-
quarters and members’ homes to link a bouncer, 
charged with killing a drunken bar patron, to the 
biker club. a jury acquitted the bouncer and a fed-
eral court sided with the Hells angels.

“This kind of thing has come to a halt in 
Washington with their recent biker anti-profiling 
law, thanks to the Washington Confederation of 
Clubs and a.I.M. attorney Marty Fox,” writes 
Gunny, “Fighting harassment by using a lawyer 
and the court system.”

QUOTABLE QUOTE: “The Constitu-
tion is not an instrument for the government 
to restrain the people; it is an instrument for 
the people to restrain the government - lest it 
come to dominate our lives and interests.” ~ 
Patrick Henry (1736-1799) American Patriot 
and Founding Father
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www.bikersforchrist.org

760-940-0257
bfcintlhq@hotmail.com
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Trick or Treat POKER RUN 
$15 single/$25 couple 

Includes Run button(s) and poker hand(s) 
Additional hands $10 each 

Cash Prizes for High and Low hands! 
~Costume Contest~Tattoo Contest~ 

~Bike Show~Boot Race~ 
Run pins to the 1st 100 participants. All profits going to ABATE. ALL bikes and 

clubs welcome! Raffle, 50/50, LIVE music, vendors, food, beverages,  
trophies (by Wheel Works), fun and more! 

Sign in: 8-10am @ Ana/Fullerton HD 
2635 W Orangethorpe Ave  
Fullerton, CA 92833 
 
End point: Cook’s Corners 
19152 Santiago Canyon Road 
Trabuco Canyon, CA  92679 

~ Raffles/band start at noon & trophies/games 1:30 pm ~ 
*Raffles drawn every 30 minutes* 

For more info or vendor info contact: 
Karyn (714) 624-0746 love_bug3663@yahoo.com 

or Ryan (714) 785-8384 vintager2@excite.com 
 

 

 

	
  
	
  

A.B.A.T.E.	
  of	
  Orange	
  County	
  
                                            (L #8 & #20) 

                   Saturday October 29th 

Pre registration: Received by: ______________________________________________________ 
Pre registration: Send to: ABATE (check or money order to ABATE) c/o Ryan Vincent  
                                            P.O. Box 11241 Santa Ana CA 92711 
 Pre registered participants will receive a FREE Poker Hand per Couple 
Name(s)_____________________________________________________single ______couple_____ 
 
Address____________________________________________________Phone_________________ 

 

 
 

6th Annual 
Trick or  Treat Run 
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October 1, 2011
Sign in from 8:30 a.m. to 10:00 a.m.

Starts: Motorcycle Performance & Collision Center (MPCC), 
28118 Dorothy Drive, #13, Agoura Hills, 818-706-3641 

Ends: Elks Lodge in Thousand Oaks,158 N. Conejo School Road, 
805-496-2477

50/50 DRAWING    — PICK-YOUR-OWN RAFFLE PRIZES — WORLD FAMOUS ELK’S LODGE 
BARBECUE AVAILABLE

$15 SINGLE — $25 COUPLE
COME JOIN US FOR A FUN TRIVIA RUN AND LEARN SOMETHINg TOO!

For more info call Chuck at — 805-496-0323
Sponsors: CFC Mortgage Bankers • In The Wind • Biker • Hemiko Consulting • MPCC

Oak Asset Management • Sierra Commercial Plumbing, Inc. • The Latigo Kid
Bettie Strong • The Li'l Nail Salon • Thousand Oaks Powersports

Arboles Animal Clinic • Borderline • Heavenly Bodyworx

ABATE
OF CALIFORNIA LOCAL #3

THIRD ANNUAL 

LEARN ’N’ RUN
HISTORIC TRIVIA TOUR

CASH
PRIZES
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There are certain obligations and responsibili-
ties that each Local must fulfill so the State Office 
and Board of Directors may work for aBaTE as a 
whole, and still complete the functions and main-
tain the records required for our organization in a 
timely manner. We currently have 57 Locals state-
wide and of those 24 Locals have been on an “in-
active” status for quite some time. We, the Board 
of Directors, have made the decision to close all 
“inactive” Locals statewide. This will leave us 
with 33 “active” Locals in California. Currently 
we have “compliance” issues with 17 of those 33 
“active” Locals.

Please take a moment to read the following 
letter being sent to each individual member of a 
Local that will be placed in a “closed” status. In 
addition, a “non-compliance” letter will be sent to 
the President of each Local with a “compliance” 
issue. This policy was discussed at our July, 2011 
Board Meeting, and was approved by the Presi-
dents in attendance, the individual Local members 
present, and your aBaTE Board of Directors. If 
you as an individual member or your Local needs 
any other information or help with these items 
please contact any member of your Board of Di-
rectors or our State Office for assistance.

Sincerely,
Board of Directors
ABATE of California

LOCAL CLOSURE
aBaTE of California appreciates you and 

the individual members of your Local and would 
like to say “Thank You” for your dedication and 
hard work benefiting our motorcycle rights issues 
in California. However, there are certain obliga-
tions and responsibilities that each Local must ful-
fill so the State Office and Board of Directors may 
work for aBaTE as a whole, and still complete 
the functions and maintain the records required 
for our organization in a timely manner. The Lo-
cal you belong to is inactive and for accounting 
and insurance liability reasons the aBaTE Board 
of Directors has voted to close all inactive Locals 
statewide. We appreciate your loyalty to aBaTE 
and sincerely need your continued support. We 
will be moving your membership to Local #00 
which was set up for individual aBaTE members 
who wish to retain all of their membership rights 
and privileges, but did not want to be assigned to a 
single, or particular, Local.

Local #00 members are some of our most 
devoted members and are free to attend meetings 
wherever they choose in California. If you are al-
ready attending meetings with another Local you 
can transfer your membership to that specific Lo-
cal by contacting our State Office and requesting 
the transfer.

Either way, the aBaTE Board of Directors 
would like to commend you for staying current 
with your membership and continuing to support 
our cause, even after “your” Local closed. You 
are a true “Freedom Fighter” in every sense of the 
word and the fact that you have continued your 
support, albeit alone, is remarkable. If you are in-
terested and have enough members to return your 
Local to an “active” status we will be more than 
happy to assist you. In addition, the State Office 
will keep your Local # available for future reac-
tivation.

If you have any questions regarding this mat-
ter please feel free to contact any member of your 
aBaTE Board of Directors or your State Office. 
again, “Thank You” for your loyalty and contin-
ued membership while dealing with the extenu-
ating circumstances you have endured. We are 
confident that you now have some viable options 
to become active again with aBaTE of California 
and are looking forward to your continuing sup-
port.

Sincerely,
Board of Directors
ABATE of California

NON-COMPLIANCE
aBaTE of California appreciates you and the 

individual members of your Local and would like 
to say “Thank You” for your dedication and hard 
work benefiting our motorcycle rights issues in 
California. However, there are certain obligations 
and responsibilities that each Local must fulfill so 
that the State Office and Board of Directors may 
work for aBaTE as a whole, and still complete 
the functions and maintain the records required 
for our organization in a timely manner. Some of 
these obligations and responsibilities are as fol-
lows:

(1) Officers. after every Local election, a list 
of all Local Officers must be sent to the State Of-
fice.

(2) Local Information. The Local President 
must provide the current Local address, contact 
information, and meeting time and location.

(3) Memberships. Memberships must be pro-
cessed in a timely manner by forwarding member-
ship applications and dues to the State Office as 
quickly as possible.

(4) Treasury. a treasury report must be com-
pleted and forwarded to the State Office on a Quar-
terly basis.

(5) Financial support of ABATE of Califor-
nia funding accounts. Every Local is expected to 
do their best to support the very organization they 
petitioned to become part of.

(6) In addition there may be other obliga-
tions and responsibilities that every Local may 
be required to perform to ensure that aBaTE of 
California operates as smoothly and efficiently as 
possible.

Currently your Local is “Out of Compliance” 
with the State Office because of:

…………
…………
…………
You have 90 days to comply with this re-

quest. If you fail to comply your Local will be 
placed on a “Probationary Status” and face 
possible closure for “Non-Compliance” after a 
performance and participation review has been 
completed by the ABATE Board of Directors.

If your Local needs help complying with this 
issue please contact the State Office aSaP and we 
will be happy to assist you in any way possible. 
We realize that this organization is run by dedicat-
ed volunteers and sometimes items are forgotten, 
misplaced, or inadvertently, that a volunteer never 
received training for their specific job duties and 
responsibilities. aBaTE needs your help with this 
matter and we are willing to provide your Local 
with any help that may be needed. again, please 
contact the State Office if you need assistance in 
any way, shape, or form, and we will do our best to 
resolve this issue as quickly as possible.

Sincerely,
Board of Directors
ABATE of California

LOCAL OBLIGATIONS and RESPONSIBILITIES
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John Del Santo
as Carol Cromwell says, John is a wealth of 

information on the aBaTE “E” for Education. 
Not just for the motorcyclists, but for other driv-
ers and readers, too.

as most of you know, John is the State Safety 
Officer and worked diligently this year to get the 
freeway signs with motorcycle messages flashing 
for motorists to see … these appear now on a fair-
ly regular basis. DMV and the CHP like to take 
credit for this, but his perseverance and tenacity is 
what really made it happen.

He is one of our representatives to the Cali-
fornia Motorcycle Safety Program and serves as 
an advisor on motorcycle-related issues. They 
meet on a regular basis by phone and in person 
once a year.

John is in constant contact with Cal Trans 
about road conditions, etc. He also monitors other 
government agencies to make sure that we know 
the current laws and rules. Most everyone has 
read some of John’s safety articles in the Bailing 
Wire which are always a wealth of helpful and 
possibly life-saving information. Many of his ar-
ticles are published in other magazines and news-
letter as well. 

John Del Santo has been a life member of 
aBaTE of California since 1996, and has been 
president of Local 6 for quite a few years now 
(just stepped back to VP). He is the backbone of 

Local 6 and a true asset to aBaTE of California. 
There are a lot of folks in aBaTE who deserve 
to be a Freedom Fighter of the Year, please vote 
so that John can be given this honor for 2011.

Thank you, Nancy Nemecek. aBaTE Lo-
cal 6

Sarge Matthews
I would like to nominate Sarge Matthews 

as Freedom Fighter of the Year. Sarge has been 
on the Board of Directors for 23 of his 25 years 
with aBaTE. He has been the Chairman of the 
Board for 3 years and has done an astounding 
job in this position. Sarge has shown that his 
leadership skills are impeccable and has led by 
example.

We at aBaTE have had many challenges 
in recent years and Sarge has led us through 
many hard decisions, always with keeping what 
is good for aBaTE in the forefront of every de-
cision.

Sarge brought NCOM to aBaTE, which 
was not a popular decision, however it has 
proven that this decision has not hurt any of us 
in aBaTE, on the contrary a lot of Locals have 
taken advantage of NCOM’s program to pay 
for the Local’s flyers or postcards for runs and 
events.

The time that Sarge has donated to aBaTE 
has shown that he is a true Freedom Fighter.

Respectfully Lori adams, Local 28

FREEDOM FIGHTER
Nominations for 2011 are:

SB 105 Senate Bill – Veto
9/18/11 8:07 PM
BILL NUMBER: SB 105
VETOED DATE: 09/07/2011

To the Members of the California State 
Senate:

I am returning Senate Bill 105 without 
my signature.

This measure would impose criminal 
penalties on a child under the age of 18 
and his or her parents if the child skis or 
snowboards without a helmet.

While I appreciate the value of wearing 
a ski helmet, I am concerned about the 
continuing and seemingly inexorable 
transfer of authority from parents to the 
state. Not every human problem deserves a 
law.

I believe parents have the ability and 
responsibility to make good choices for their 
children.
Sincerely,
Edmund G. Brown Jr.
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by John Del Santo
The emergency organizations tell us that in a 

severe emergency, fire, flood, earthquake, etc we 
should be prepared to be without water, electricity 
and other essential services for at least three days. 
as motorcyclists we are already more resilient, 
rugged, and practical, and therefore further ahead 
in the survival game than the general public. But 
here are some suggestions and a checklist.

Set up a specific emergency meeting place 
with your friends and family, a park or a motor-
cycle shop. So that everyone in your crowd will 
know where to find each other, a place to reunite, 
if they get separated in an emergency and have a 
pen and paper with you so that you can leave them 
a note.

Next we have to consider the items we would 
like to have with us to make the next three days go 
well. Rather than wasting hours wondering what 
to bring with us, we should have an emergency kit 
packed in a knapsack, closed in a plastic trash-can 
and sealed with duct-tape to keep it clean and dry 
for years, but ready in a time of crisis to open the 
can, pick out the kit and go! We keep our trash-
can-kit stored under a big bush in the back yard. If 
we keep it in the house and the building collapses, 
we have just lost our kit and now become depen-
dant on other people.

Our most important need is one gallon of 
drinking water per person per day. Once packed 
in a dark place, bottled water will last at least two 
years before needing replacement. We prefer 16 
ounce plastic water bottles which pack nicely in 
the knapsack. There is a good selection of freeze-
dried foods (with a six-year shelf-life) at the camp-
ing stores. Pick up a cheap, folding Sterno stove 
and canned fuel, a Boy Scout Mess-Kit, one big 
serving spoon, and some plastic dinner-ware. an-
tibiotic hand cleaner is good, infection is bad. Pack 
a couple of disposable butane lighters or you will 
get to just sit around and stare at the dry, cold food. 

a bag of protein bars from the health-food store 
takes up very little space, but comes in real handy. 
You should pack a good knife, if you don’t already 
have one on you. If you are at home when the cri-
sis occurs, and you have any domestic animals, 
leaving a big bag of dry food and a big pot of water 
before you hit the road, will surely be appreciated 
by the animals.

Is there someone in your crew that has a need 
for a daily medication? They should have a three-
day stash with them. It’s also nice knowing that 
someone in your crew knows CPR and First aid. 
If you don’t have a sleeping bag that you normally 
tie to your bike, a few of those aluminum “space 
blankets” in your kit is good. Many motorcyclists 
already carry a First aid Kit, but if you don’t, 
you really should put together a minimum for 
your emergency kit. Infection travels fast. Other 
goodies? a couple of small flashlights, 50 feet of 
parachute cord, a roll of quarters, a small packet 
of toilet tissue, a siphon hose and a small cheapo 
aM radio to keep up with news and weather. You 
will have food and drink and a lot of other people 
won’t, so stay aware of your surroundings for your 
safety and security.

It is common practice after a long days ride 
to leave enough gasoline in your tank to get to the 
gas station in the morning, park your bike, kick-off 
your boots, crank up some tunes, and relax. If an 
emergency happens during the night and the whole 

area loses electric service then 
the whole area loses the ability 
to pump gas. In a perfect world, 
the last stop of each day would 
be to top off your fuel tank.

Reading this list, it sounds 
like you would need a pick-up 
and a small trailer to haul ev-
erything around, but not so! Ev-
erything listed here will fit in a 
knapsack!

Shake, Rattle and Roll
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Business Members
00 Frandy Campground on 
the Kern
Kernville 760/376-6483

00 Law Tigers
Phoenix 888/529-8443

00 Wine HO Comics
Ventura winehocomics.com

01 CT’s Motorcycle Tires 
Reseda 818/776-0051

01 Darold Martin Plumbing 
RET
Simi Valley 818/242-6402

01 Floorworks
Canyon Country 
818/709/7749

01 Harley-Davidson Glendale
Glendale 818/246-5618

01 The Rocking Horse Ranch
altadena 888/314-0502

02 Cycleworks Etc
Thousand Oaks 805/778-9212

02 Live Ride Christian 
Church
Simi Valley 805/306-0042

02 Simi Valley Harley-
Davidson/Buell
Moorpark 805/552-9555

02 Theresa’s Country Feed 
& Pet
Simi Valley 805/583-1000

03 Motorcycle Performance 
& Collision Ctr
agoura Hills 818/706-3641

06 aBaTE Local 6
San Diego 858/566-4858

06 BOOZEFIGHTERS MC 
#3
San Diego 858/272-7875

06 Edie + Jim
San Diego 858/566-4858

06 Graveyard Gamblers MC
Oceanside 760/908-1451

06 Law Offices of Richard M 
Lester
Canoga Park 800/531-2424

06 San Diego Confederation 
of Clubs
San Diego 858/272-7875

06 Silver Eagles M/C
El Cajon 619/447-0101

06 Sweetwater Chapter 
H.O.G.
San Diego 858/566-4858

06 WolfPack MC
Escondido 
www.wolfpackmc.org

08 Harley-Davidson of 
anaheim-Fullerton
Fullerton 714/871-6563

08 Wilson Consulting
Santa ana 714/241-8993

11 Sweetwater Harley-
Davidson/Buell
National City 619/477-4477

13 Barnett Tool & 
Engineering
Ventura 805/642-9435

13 Custom awards & 
Engraving
Ventura 805/658-2139

13 E P Construction
Ventura 805/320-4103

13 My Garage
Ventura 805/339-9448

14 Curtis Jenkins Real Estate
San Leandro ???

15 Better Living Chiropractic
Concord 925/798-6534

15 McGuire Harley-
Davidson/Buell
Walnut Creek 925/945-6500

17 affordable Hauling
Vacavillle 707/450-8432

17 Bud’s Pub & Grill
Dixon 707/678-4745

17 Capay Junction Saloon
Capay 530/796-2440

17 City Towing & Transport
Vacaville 707/448-8697

17 Dee Dee’s Bar & Grill
Winters 707/430-1989

17 Florals by Chris
Winters 530/795-3279

17 Fog Cycle Supply
Dixon 707/678-6422

17 Harry’s Sportsmans 
Lounge
Fairfield 707/422-2940

17 Iron Steed Harley-
Davidson
Vacaville 707/455-7000

17 Judy’s Wild Wrangler 
Saloon
Vacaville 707/447-5541

17 Leada Flowers
Sacramento 530/405-7328

17 Miss Darla’s
Vacaville 707/446-4131

17 Napa Valley Classics
Napa 707/253-8185

17 Ride Rag Magazine
Davis 530/902-6371

17 Road Trip Bar & Grill
Capay 530/796-3777

17 Str 8 Shooter Sports Bar 
& Deli
Vacaville 707/453-7878

17 Thompson’s Corner Saloon
Fairfield 707/864-9720

17 Tom’s Cycle Works
Vacaville 707/449-8364

19 Casa Colina
Pomona 909/596-7733

19 Industrial Supply Co
Ontario 909/923-3138

20 aries Roofing Company
Costa Mesa 714/394-6494

20 Bikers For Christ MM
Oceanside 714/742-6703

20 Ca Motorcycle Safety 
Foundation
Irvine 877/RIDE-411

20 CycleDoctor
Costa Mesa 949/645-1235

20 Eagle Rider
Costa Mesa 949/646-7433

20 Freedom Coalition Fest
Lakewood 714/331-9362

20 Good Ol’ Boys Saloon
anaheim 714/535-4335

20 Huntington Beach Hogs & 
Choppers
Huntington Beach 
714/891-7207

20 Leons Transmission 
Service
Garden Grove 714/534-3300

20 Lifestyle Cycles
anaheim 714/490-0155

20 Lyndall Racing Brakes 
LLC
Santa ana 800/400-9490

20 MONa VIE
Long Beach 714/809-1658

20 Motorcycle Transport
Irvine 714/920-9877

20 Nikki’s Flags
Newport Beach 949/646-5166

20 RIDERZLaW
Los angeles 949/200-7109

20 Roy’s auto Electric
Orange 714/633-9999

20 Sullen
Costa Mesa 562/713-3010

22 faceuptofred.com
Rancho Dominguez 
310/638-2825

22 Ironworkers MC #433 
Claremont
www.IWMC433.com

24 aaa Insurance
Fresno 559/440-7219

24 allied Linoleum & Carpet
Pinedale 559/438-0177

24 art Douglas Plumbing 
Heating
Fresno 559/222-5306

24 Harley-Davidson/Buell 
Fresno
Fresno 559/275-8586

24 Kimmie’s Tavern & Grill
Clovis 559/325-8638

24 Landstar Inway Inc
Fresno 559/271-3000

24 Mathews Harley-Davidson
Fresno 559/233-5279

24 Puma Construction & 
Restoration
Fresno 559/275-6100

24 R L Fields Construction
Clovis 559/307-3534

24 Rogers Truck Sales & 
Service
Fresno 559/264-2891

24 Smoking Coal Bar & Grill
Madera 559/645-1101

24 Studio Motors
Clovis 559/297-5667

24 Tamarack Machine Works
Sanger 559/876-1703

25 U S Cycle & Tire 
Folsom 916/988-7760

2-U Mobile Motorcycle 
Service & Detail
San Bernardino 909/201-1311

27 aJ Barile’s Chicago Pizza
Yucaipa 909/435-5489

27 Harrison’s Koi Farm
Riverside 951/369-9998

27 Jam Sportswear
Redlands 909/798-4552

27 JCM Unlimited Inc
Redlands 909/793-1998

27 Kim’s Sports Bar & Grill
Riverside 951/634-3015

27 Music In Motion
Riverside 909/883-1368

27 Renegade Classics Outlet
Corona 951/340-9100

27 Shane’s auto Dynamics
Riverside 951/688-3596

27 Skip Fordyce Harley-
Davidson
Riverside 951/785-0100

27 Southern California 
Motorcycles
Brea 714/256-6700

27 Supersportz Inc
Riverside 951/662-3828

27 Tactically armed Citizen
LaVerne 928/380-8481

27 The Chopper Gallery
Temecula 951/699-9090

27 The Chopper Place
Riverside 951/687-6655

27 The Lucky Greek
Riverside 951/737-3162

27 Timeless Classics
Barstow 760/662-9247

27 Union air Conditioning 
Corp
Costa Mesa 866/352-1987

27 Wright Bros Customs
Redlands 909/794-1593

27 XGraphix
Redlands 909/799-7000

27 Zorba’s Restaurant
Riverside 951/662-9189

28 Brick Tavern
Kelseyville 707/279-4964

28 Clearlake Club Saloon
Lakeport 707/263-6414

28 Lori adams Massage 
Therapist
Lakeport 707/262-1899

28 Maynard’s Sports Bar
Lower Lake 707/994-4990

31 Dave’s Boots Sales & 
Repairs
Red Bluff 530/529-5466

31 Halls Harley-Davidson
Chico 530/893-1918

32 Kaplan Chiropractic 
Offices
Campbell 408/374-4220
36 Biker Supply House
Cathedral City 888/850-3888

44 Desperados Leather 
apparel
Hesperia 760/947-2000

52 49er auto & Bike Repair
Grass Valley 530/272-3242

52 The Willo
Nevada City 530/265-9902

52 Thunder Roads Magazine
NorCal Clio ???

52 Two Gunners Custom
Iron Penn Valley 
530/263-8071

52 Wild Fire Construction
Nevada City 530/265-5493

58 IWV Insurance agency
Ridgecrest 760/446-3544

58 Mickey’s Pub & Grille
Ridgecrest 760/446-0805

58 Outrage’n T-Shirt Co
Ridgecrest 760/499-1985

58 Ridgecrest Pizza Factory
Ridgecrest 760/446-PIZa

58 Sierra Cocktails & Supper 
Club
Inyokern 760/377-4814

58 The Partners
Ridgecrest 760/446-4400



Back

Order Form  7/2011       Item #            Qty.    Price  Total 

Name:_______________________________________________________ Phone #_______________________________ 

Address:_____                                                                                         _____________________________________________________   

Local#_________             Credit Card Users Fax to: 760-956-6519  

Visa_   __MasterCard__  __ Credit Card # ___________                                        _                    ____________Exp. ___           ____ 

Name on Card ______________________________________ Signature _________________________________________ 

ABATE Hat   Red/Gold       06-141   $ 15.00   
NEW   ABATE of California Hat   Red/Gold     11-311   $ 15.00   
ABATE Hat   White/ Silver       06-142   $ 15.00  
9 X 6 Oval Sticker       06-160   $    5.00   
Bear Patch        07-177   $    8.00  
ABATE EMBLEM Large  12 X 9      07-174   $ 40.00  
  Medium  6 X 4      07-175   $ 25.00  
  Small  4 X 2      07-176   $ 15.00  
Motorcycle License Plate Frame  Top    06-180   $ 12.00  
     Bottom    06-181   $ 12.00  
Car License Frame       09-182   $ 15.00  
ABATE of CA 2 color design Pin      07-172   $    5.00  
ABATE of California Knit Blanket  60 X60     07-137   $ 55.00  
Can Cooler        07-165   $    2.00  
ABATE T-Shirts Mens    Qty.                    Qty.                                                             Qty.  
Navy  Pocket   Medium  07-191  Ice Gray          Medium      07-194              Sponsor  T’s   
           Large        07-192  No/Pocket    Large           07-195    Medium 09-218   
           X-Large    07-193                       X-Large            07-196    Large                       09-219   
          XX-Large   07-205    XX-Large            07-206     
                        Total T’s                X   $  20.00   =  
ABATE  Tank Shirts     Qty.                   Qty.   
 Medium    08-213      Large 08-214    
         Total Tank Shirts             X  $15.00   =  
ABATE T-shirts Womens        Qty.                   Qty.  
Powder Blue     S/Sleeve     Large         07-200     X-Large   07-210   
Heather             L/Sleeve      Large         07-202        
Powder Blue L/Sleeve   Large         07-204                  X- Large      07-209   
         Total Women’s    T’s            X  $20.00  =  
ABATE  Pull Over   No Hood   Sweatshirt                  Qty.                     Qty.  
   Large         07-301     X-Large  07-302   
   XX-Large   07-303     
                 Total Sweatshirts                   X     $ 35.00   =  
Promotional  Items Key Tags pkg. of 20   07-163    $     9.00   
   Reflective Flag pkg. of 25   07-164    $  12.00  
Make Checks  Payable To: 
 ABATE  OF  CALIFORNIA  INC. 
 10240 7th Ave. Hesperia, CA. 92345 
 C/O  Tina Sanders     
 Tina.sanders12@yahoo.com   760-956-1669 

  
            Sub-total 
     Add 20% to Total for 
    Shipping & Handling 
                                  TOTAL 

 
________ 
 
________ 
 

NEW
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by John Del Santo
“What you can’t see won’t hurt you”. any-

one who believes that old saying never spent 
much time riding a motorcycle across the high 
desert! But you can be riding in any part of the 
country and run into treacherous winds and cross-
winds can be meaner than a scorned lover. actual-
ly, when you are going down the highway tipped 
over at a 45 degree angle, you already KNOW 
that conditions are dangerous, and you will be 
less likely to be surprised by another change in 
the airflow.

as you are moving up to pass a truck, ask 
yourself “is this pass necessary?” Then keep a 
healthy open space next to you. The crosswind 
will increase or decrease as you get next to the 
truck, (depending on whether you are upwind or 
downwind) and this may cause you to shift closer 
to the truck, be ready for that! Fall now and you’re 
history. and when you finish your pass and come 
out the other end, be ready to get hit with the 
crosswind again. Wham!

Big vehicles create their own turbulence. a 
big bow-wake of air being pushed out in front 
of the vehicle, accelerated air flowing along the 
sides, that’s the same stuff that creates lift on an 
airplane wing; hundreds of thousands of foot-
pounds of force, punching a big fat hole in the air, 
creating a vacuum that rushes to fill itself in with 
buffeting, swirling air. and that’s all in addition 
to any crosswind. Passing a big truck, bus or van 
in either direction creates about the same condi-
tions as trying to drive your little outboard fishing 
boat close to a tugboat and barge out in the harbor. 
Beware, be aware, and be ready for any changes.

Dust storms in the farmland and sandstorms 
in the desert can create zero visibility in no time 
flat! If you decide to get off the road and sit it 
out, get far off the road and become invisible to 
avoid becoming a target for the next confused, half 
blinded driver coming down the road.

When the wind is not really radical, we still 
need to keep an open eye for sudden changes in 
the wind. Oklahoma, the Panhandle, coming up 
California 395 by Kramer Junction, heading to-
wards Ridgecrest. Mountains and canyons or roll-
ing hills, coming up on bridges and overpasses or 
out of tunnels we’ll get some advance warning by 
watching for blowing dust or trees or grasses be-
ing bent over. Watch the vehicles running in front 

of you, especially campers or vans or other bikes 
making sudden little shifts or wig-wags and cor-
rections in their lanes. Watch for swinging signs 
by the highway pushed by gusts of wind, and dust 
devils swirling like mini-tornados coming across 
the fields towards you.

There is mixed opinion about whether or not 
solid rims will affect your lane control adversely 
in heavy winds, and if you happen to be using a 
windscreen for the first time, be ready for it to push 
you around a bit more with a ‘sail’ effect. Fighting 
the wind is a workout, we should be ready to take 
a break and sit it out for a while.

Even clothing can make a difference to the 
comfort of your ride. The more skin that you have 
showing, the more the wind will dry you out caus-
ing the need for more drinking water at your next 
stop.

The rim of a DOT half-helmet creates a haz-
ard in heavy crosswinds; the wind will spend the 
whole day catching that rim, trying to rip your 
neck off! Better to choose another type of head-
gear. Clothing that is tighter gives the wind less to 
grab onto, therefore giving you a smoother ride, 
burning less of your energy, and leaving you in 
better shape at the end of the day.

So blow winds blow, but the prepared rider 
will be ready for you. You can huff and you can 
puff, but you’re not gonna blow this rider down!

Blow Winds, Blow!
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ABATE MEETINGS
Orange County - Local #20-Reg#11
Gill Mellen       2nd Tues  - 7:00 PM
2104 Continental ave.   Franciscan’s Best Western Inn
Costa Mesa, Ca 92627  2642 Newport Blvd.
949/632-9787       Costa Mesa Ca 92627

Antelope Valley - Local #21-Reg#13
Ron Sundquist      1st Thurs - 7:00 PM
37230 52nd St. East   Moose Lodge
Palmdale 93552      44545 Dvision St
661/586-5555      Lancaster 93535  
ron.sundquist@sbcglobal.net

South Bay - Local #22-Reg#11
Suzanne Palmiere 1st Tues - 7:30 PM
310/245-0543  Chowder Barge
suzpalmiere@aol.com 611 N. Henry Ford 
   Wilmington 90744

San Bernardino - Local#23-Reg#9
Kevin Sorrell 1st Sun  9:00 aM
  Vickie’s Restaurant
909/793-1112 502 S. Waterman ave.
  San Bernardino

Fresno - Local#24-Reg#6
Ed Rogers  1st Wed. 7:00 PM
559/264-2891  Cedar Lanes
   3131 N. Cedar,  Fresno

Sacramento - Local#25-Reg#2
Rebel Ruthi  3rd Thurs - 7:00 PM
916/320-6439  Denny’s
   3520 auburn Blvd.
   Sacramento 95821

Riverside - Local#27-Reg#9
Greg Covel         1st Tues - 7:00 PM
P.O. Box 7070         american Legion
Riverside Ca 92513       2979 Dexter Dr, 
951/522-3434         Riverside, Ca 92513
www.abatelocal27.org

Lake County - Local#28-Reg#1
Lori adams 2nd Thurs - 7:00 PM
707/245-8036 Round Table Pizza
  821 11th St.
  Lakeport 95453

Morongo Basin - Local#29-Reg#10
Marty Rapp  2nd - Thurs - 6:30 PM
P.O. Box 2334  Rattlesnake Jakes
29 Palms Ca 92277 51572 29 Palms Hwy
760/367-1694  Morongo Valley 92256

North Valley - Local #31-Reg#2
Larry James  2nd Tues - 7:00 PM
   Last Call Lounge
530/893-4827  876 East ave. Chico

 Santa Clara Valley - Local #32-Reg#4
Dan Scott  Last Sun. 9:30 aM 
950 Meridan ave#19 Sherwood Inn
San Jose 95126        2988 almaden Expy
408/903-7623  San Jose

Yuba City - Local #33-Reg#2
Steve Katen 3rd Thurs. - 7:PM
530/749-1003 american Legion
  5477 Feather River Blvd.
  Olivehurst 

Palm Springs - Local #36-Reg#10
John “Grumpy” Grubb 4th Sunday – 8:30 aM
P.O. Box 460  american Legion
Rancho Mirage 92270    400 N Belardo Rd.
760/564-4336  Palm Springs
jgrubb123@aol.com 

Imperial Valley - Local#38-Reg#12
Steve Mitosinka  Last Thurs - 7:00 PM
660 W State St  SOBE’s
El Centro Ca   1151 S 4th St.
760/996-2093  El Centro

Bakersfield - Local#40-Reg#6
Omar Macias  3rd Tues. 7:00 PM
661/832-5240  Rusty’s Pizza
661/900-8690   5430 Olive Dr
   Bakersfield 93308

High Desert - Local#44-Reg#13
Jerry McClure  2nd Sat - 9:00 aM
P.O. Box 3094  Eagles Fraternal Order
Victorville Ca 92392  16195 Main St.
760/948-0491  Hesperia

Barstow - Local #47-Reg#13
Yermo Eddy 2nd Sat-9:00 aM Meet with  
  L#44
PO Box 521 Eagles Fraternal Order
Yermo Ca 92398 16195 Main St., Hesperia 
760/254-3833 or 760/953-7353

Grass Valley - Local#52-Reg#2
Steve Shoemaker       3rd Wed - 6:30 PM
P.O. Box 356       Larry & Lena’s Pizza & Grill`
Chicago Park 95712   15690 Johnson Place 
530/798-0001       Hwy#49 Grass Valley
    

Ridgecrest - Local #58-Reg#13  
Dave Cornelius 3rd Sat 10:00 aM
760/447-4342-197Mickey’s Pub
  1661 W. Triangle Dr.   
  Ridgecrest

Colfax - Local #60-Reg#2
Larry Burch   2nd Thurs 7:00 PM
530/613-0912      Grand Father’s Club house
   301 Railroad St.
    Colfax

Los Angeles County - Local #01-Reg#8
Sporty Milligan  3rd Sun-9 aM
1616 4th St   Elk’s Lodge
San Fernando 91340 10137 E. Commerce
818/ 361-8800   Tujunga, Ca 

Simi Valley - Local #02-Reg#8
Steamer arsnow 2nd Tues 7:30 PM
661/251-8360 VFW Post#10049
            4242 E. Los angeles Simi Valley

Thousand Oaks-Local#03-Reg#7
Chuck Pedersen      3rd Thurs - 7:00 PM
842 E avenida De Las Flores  Elks Lodge
Thousand Oaks 91360    158 N. Conejo School 
805/496-0323     Thousand Oaks 

San Gabriel Valley - Local#05-Reg#8
Tom Lubbers 3rd Mon - 7:00 PM
626/335-6508  Peppertree Restaurant
  1020 E Route 66,  Glendora

San Diego County - Local #06-Reg#12
John Del Santo  1st Sunday - 12 Noon
P.O. Box  7998  Kate Sessions Park
San Diego Ca 92167 Pacific Beach
619/223-0421

Orange County - Local #08-Reg#11
Faviola andaya      2nd Mon.7:30PM
P O Box 550      american Legion #354
anaheim Ca 92815   8071 Whitaker, Buena Park
714/471-6749  otflag15@hotmail

South Orange County - Local #09-
Reg#11

Cory Toroian  2nd Tues. 7:00 PM   
949/496-2936  Call for Meeting Place

San Diego County (North) - Local #11-
Reg#12

Tim Clark    2nd Sun - 11 aM
13641 Silver Lake Dr. Oakvale Country Store
Poway 92064  14900 Oakvale 
858/748-0524   Escondido 

Ventura County - Local #13-Reg#7
Dave Walsh              Last Thurs. - 7:30 PM
1354 W. Olive St              VFW Post #3935
Oxnard 805/486-1093      300 Surfside Dr.
or 469-6522              Pt. Hueneme Ca 93041

Alameda County Local#14-Reg#3 
Houdini  1st Wed 7:30 PM
510/575-1500 The Florence
  37349 Niles Blvd., Fremont

Contra Costa County - Local #15-
Reg#3

Bob Blatz     3rd Tues - 7:00 PM
P.O. Box 269     Fuddruckers
Concord Ca 94522   1975 Diamond Bl. #E260 
925/427-5135     Concord

Solano & Napa Counties - Local #17-
Reg#3

Mike VanBuskirk    3 rd Sun.- 10:00 aM
P O Box 148    Judy’s Wild Wrangler Saloon
Vacaville 95696    4826 Midway Rd.
707/486-6454    Vacaville Ca

Pomona Valley - Local #19-Reg#9
Robert Cuthbertson 4th Wed - 7:00 PM
P O Box 4664  Round Table Pizza
San Dimas 91773 1020 N Mountain 
909/921-2159  O n t a r i o  C a  
 


